
Tuesday, 1 March 2022

Dear colleagues,

As the academic year begins, it’s exciting to see many more staff and students returning
to campus, joining their peers in TAFE who have already returned.

We would like to say welcome back to campus and share with you FAQs in relation to
student vaccination and an updated Human Resources FAQs based on new face mask
rules. We understand that with the return of staff to campus there is increased interest in
how we are keeping our university community safe.

Face mask rules – in the office and in clinical settings

In Victoria, face mask rules have changed. In the office, you are no longer required to
wear a face mask in most indoor settings, but wearing a mask remains recommended
where you cannot physically distance. You must always carry your mask when leaving
home.

Masks may continue to be worn by staff and students as a personal preference in areas
where they are not required. Staff and students are advised to bring their own masks to
campus except where PPE is provided in approved clinical or lab settings.

You must continue to wear face masks indoors in the following settings:

Workers in retail and hospitality

Workers and visitors in hospitals, care facilities, public areas in a healthcare
setting

Workers and visitors in childcare and primary schools.

See coronavirus.vic.gov.au for more information on when to wear a face mask.

In Queensland, face mask will no longer be required indoors from Friday 4 March but
until that time, you must wear a mask indoors. This includes indoor workplaces;
however, you may remove your mask when sitting or standing at a workstation where
you can maintain physical distance from others.

https://www.coronavirus.vic.gov.au/face-masks-when-wear-face-mask
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How is student vaccination data collected and used? 


All students in Victoria must submit their COVID-19 vaccination status via the webform on Staying COVIDSafe at 
Federation University site before their first visit to campus, or 4 March, whichever is sooner. 
 
Students require their Federation email address and Student ID number.  Detailed instructions about how to find 
this information are online, and we have incorporated their Federation email address and ID number in our 
reminder email communications.    
 
As we have an automated validation process and students must declare that their information is true and correct, 
no one should be collecting copies of student’s vaccinations via email or paper.  If these are sent to you please 
delete once management of the inquiry is complete. 
 
COVID-19 vaccination information is stored and treated securely in line with Federation University’s Privacy Policy. 
With the exception of a few selected members of the Record Management Team and ITS, our staff will not be able 
to see a student’s vaccination status or the details of submission. Our records will show whether a student is 
permitted or not permitted on campus. 
 
 
Why are we required to collect data even though someone may be vaccinated but has not uploaded their 
COVID-19 vaccination status? 
 
It is a Victorian Government requirement that Federation University collect and store COVID-19 vaccination 
information for all students before coming onto campus.  
 
Prior to their first attendance onsite at the University or TAFE, students who are required to be vaccinated (at least 
2 doses) must have provided the University with acceptable evidence that they are fully vaccinated or have a valid 
exemption. 
 
If students have not had at least two doses, they cannot enter, unless classes cannot be taught online at which 
point restricted campus access may be granted for limited circumstances. 
 
 
What happens if students are non-compliant?  
 
We've contacted all Victorian students to let them know that it is a Victorian Government requirement to submit 
their COVID-19 Vaccination status before coming onto campus. 
 
If students are non-compliant, they are in breach of government requirements and the University's guidelines.   
 
Continuing students will not be able to access learning resources including Moodle, buildings and libraries from 4 
March. 
 
Commencing students will not be able to access our campuses to participate in orientation events, classes, and 
collect their Student ID card. There will be further restrictions to access Moodle, buildings and libraries if 
commencing student are non-compliant from 4 March.  
 
Moodle access will be restored as soon as a student submits their vaccination status. This is automated and 
immediate.  
 


  



https://federation.edu.au/current-students/staying-covidsafe

https://federation.edu.au/current-students/staying-covidsafe

https://policy.federation.edu.au/university/general/information_privacy/ch01.php

https://policy.federation.edu.au/forms/Collection-of-student-vaccination-information.pdf
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What is the process for unvaccinated students? 


If students are unvaccinated or have a valid exemption it is important that they submit their COVID vaccination 
status.  Students who have notified us that they are unvaccinated and do not have a medical exemption are 
contacted to discuss online study options.  One per cent (1%) of students have indicated that they are 
unvaccinated. Most students have transferred to studies online. 
 
The Student HQ team and colleagues in Schools and TAFE will work on a case-by-case basis to support students. 
This includes finding online study options in the first instance, course planning, or in certain circumstances, setting 
conditions for limited campus access in line with Victorian government guidelines.   
 
All students that meet the conditions for restricted campus access receive a confirmation email with clear 
directives.  


• They are permitted on campus only for the time needed to complete the activity  
• They are not to visit other buildings, the library, Student HQ, staff or student areas, outside spaces, retail, 


or hospitality 
• Must follow COVIDSafe guidelines and social distance at all times and sit 1.5m from other students and 


staff where possible 
• Practice good hand hygiene and use hand sanitiser when entering and exiting rooms 
• Carry their access email and present it on request 
• Wearing a mask is optional, but highly recommended.  


 
 
Can lecturers and teachers receive a list of unvaccinated students? 
 
Ultimately, we are trying to remove the requirement of academic staff to act as COVID Marshals. We understand 
that there may be some concern about the possibility of unvaccinated students attending campus, but we 
encourage staff to trust the process and ensure their own safety by following COVID safe measures.  
 
If a student contacts you please refer them to the following resources where the relevant options and contacts are 
listed for each cohort. 
 - The online learning and support webpage on Staying COVIDSafe at Federation University 
 - AskFED for fast answers to our most commonly asked questions 
 
 
What are we doing to support students?  
 
We are currently identifying ways to ensure all students have submitted their vaccination status the following 
measures have been implemented to help those students who may be struggling to complete this task. 
 


• Dedicated drop-in sessions in the Library to help with online vaccination submission.  
• Library staff will be available to assist with online vaccination submission.  
• TAFE Program Managers will work with teachers to dedicate class time to the COVID Vaccination 


Registration process  
 
In person support is only available to students that are fully vaccinated or have a valid exemption. 
 
Students need to provide their vaccination status via the FRED online portal by uploading a PDF copy their COIVID 
Vaccination Certificate from myGov.   
 
We have also been communicating with TAFE students via SMS to encourage registrations.  
 
Students who cannot complete their studies online have been asked to contact Student HQ to discuss their options. 
The Student HQ team and colleagues will work on a case-by-case basis to support students. This includes finding 
online study options in the first instance, course planning, or in certain circumstances, setting conditions for limited 
campus access in line with Victorian government guidelines.  
 
  



https://federation.edu.au/current-students/staying-covidsafe/online-learning-and-support

https://federation.edu.au/current-students/staying-covidsafe/online-learning-and-support

https://federation.edu.au/current-students/staying-covidsafe/online-learning-and-support

https://ask.federation.edu.au/
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Procedures if a non-vaccinated student attends the campus 
 
Teaching and lecturing staff are in no position to know whether a student is vaccinated or not, and they should not 
have access to that information.   
 
There are many reasons why a student may not be permitted to attend class, only one of which is non-compliant 
vaccination status. 
 
We will be sending a final series of reminder emails from 28 February to 4 March, advising students that their 
COVID Vaccination status is overdue, and their Moodle access will be suspended on 4 March. 
 
The week commencing 8 March, we will be providing each School a list of students who have suspended Moodle 
accounts.  If a non-permitted student fronts up for class, the Teacher/Lecturer should inform them they are not 
permitted, ask them to leave and encourage them to contact Student HQ or visit the library to register their COVID 
Vaccination status. 
 
If the student insists and asks why they are not permitted into class, the Teacher/Lecturer should indicate they do 
not have access to that information and again refer them to Student HQ.   
 
If the student escalates the matter and causes a disturbance, makes threats, etc. the Teacher/Lecturer should call 
Campus Security who will de-escalate the behaviours and seek to escort the student out.  The Teacher/Lecturer 
can then use the provisions of the university’s Student Discipline statutes to deal with the misconduct.   
 
 
Questions 
If any staff questions or concerns regarding the collection of Vaccination statuses please contact Luciana Andriani 
l.andriani@federation.edu.au or David Ellis david.ellis2@federation.edu.au 
 
 



https://federation.edu.au/staff/working-at-feduni/risk,-health-and-safety/emergency-and-security

mailto:l.andriani@federation.edu.au

mailto:david.ellis2@federation.edu.au
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Introduction  
Federation University Australia is excited to restart its return to campus for staff and students whose vaccination 
status is up to date. Our focus is on keeping our staff, students and communities safe, while also making sure 
our spacious, regional campuses are welcoming and offer great opportunities for students to collaborate and 
network with their peers.  


We have started a full return to campus operations for staff and students but are mindful that staff have a 
number of questions about how a safe return to campus will be achieved.  These Frequently Asked Questions 
(FAQs) aim to provide clarity to staff on some of their concerns about returning to the workplace.  These FAQs 
will be updated regularly as further information comes to hand or government directions are amended. For 
convenience, links to relevant forms and information can be found within this document. 


Question Answer 


Returning to work on campus 


Why do I have to return 
to campus when the 
Government is 
encouraging people to 
work from home where 
possible and when over 
the past couple years, I 
have proven I can do 
my job effectively from 
home? 
 


While you may be able to do your job effectively from a remote location, it is 
important that we reintegrate into the day-to-day operations of the University.  


The pandemic created unprecedented disruption to our working lives as we knew 
them and required all of us to pivot to remote work in line with government 
directions.  Our staff responded magnificently to the challenges of remote working 
and continued to deliver on their work responsibilities with great effectiveness.  
Now the peak of the pandemic has passed, government directions have changed 
with regard to remote work and the University wants staff to return to campus.   


The conditions of your contract of employment with the University state that you 
are employed to work at a Federation University campus.  The University remains 
committed to allowing flexible work practices, in line with the Enterprise 
Agreement, where the operational requirements of the work area allow it, but 
some time on campus is still expected. 


From 11:59 pm on Friday 25 February 2022, the public health recommendation for 
Victorians to work or study from home will be removed.   


TAFE and higher education are covered by ‘Open Premises’ public health orders, 
which specify conditions for safely working on site in workplaces that have been 
granted priority. In our case, the government has considered equally the needs of 
students and of staff, and it has declared our industry ‘Open’.  


Managers are working in consultation with employees to ensure all appropriate 
measures are in place to enable staff to return to work on campus safely.  


Our staff are an integral part of the overall on campus experience our students 
have at university, therefore the University is keen to encourage staff to participate 
in a safe return to campus to enliven and invigorate our campuses. 


What arrangements are 
in place to make the 
workplace safe for staff 
to return? 


The University Schools and Directorates have always had Hazard Identification 
and Risk Assessment Controls (HIRAC) in place throughout the pandemic to 
manage issues of safety on campus.  These HIRACs have been continuously 
reviewed by Deans and Health and Safety Representative (HSRs) to ensure they 
remain an effective risk control measure to support the safety and wellbeing of 
staff and students.  These remain in place. 


As we move to increasing the presence of our staff and students on campus, 
localised consultation with staff is occurring right now to identify potential new 
risks and develop individualised COVIDSafe Plans for each work area.   


The University is a complex business with complex work arrangement in individual 
areas.  A localised COVIDSafe Plan, developed in consultation with staff will be 
able to identify and address each individual areas health and safety needs. 
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Question Answer 


Why are some areas of 
the University requiring 
staff to return and some 
are not? 


Deans and Directors are managing the return to campus of staff based on health 
and safety considerations, government health orders, and the operational 
requirements of the work area.  This means that some areas have returned to 
campus before others.   


Existing HIRACs and consultative arrangements are in place to ensure staff 
supporting any activities involving students can safely return to work on campus 
and allow a smooth start to the academic year for all our students. 


When do I have to 
return to campus? 


Staff who have not yet transitioned to work on campus are encouraged to take 
part in the OHS consultation currently taking place (refer to section COVIDSafe 
measures in place and how to raise concerns for more information).  They should 
also meet with their supervisor to plan their individual transition to campus.  
Subject to the operational needs of the work area, staff may be able to access 
flexible work arrangements, however staff must return to work on campus when 
directed by their Dean or Director.   


Are other University’s 
asking their staff to 
return to campus? 


Yes.  The majority of Victorian universities have required their staff to return to 
campuses to provide face-to-face delivery to their students. 


Is there flexibility on 
how I can schedule my 
work on campus? 


Usual flexibility provisions under enterprise agreements remain in place.  Staff 
members who have individual flexibility requests are encouraged to discuss these 
with their immediate supervisor.   


Workplace flexibility options can be considered, subject to the operational needs 
of the University and the staff members individual circumstances. 


If I request flexible 
working arrangements, 
can I negotiate on how 
my hours might be split 
between on campus 
and remote work? 


Where a flexible work arrangement is able to be approved, the University’s 
expectation is that the staff member would work a minimum of three days on 
campus (pro-rata for part-time staff).   


If your preference is to work more hours on campus this can be agreed with your 
supervisor.  Requests for lesser time working on campus may be considered on a 
case-by-case basis but would be subject to the operational requirements of the 
work area. 


What form do I use to 
request flexible work 
and how long can a 
flexible work request be 
made for? 


Staff are encouraged to discuss flexible work options with their supervisor.  A 
Flexible work agreement request and checklist form should be completed and 
sent to your supervisor for consideration. 


Requests can only be made for a maximum of one year with a review of the 
arrangement occurring at least six weeks prior to the end of the arrangement.  


The travel to campus 
reduces my time spent 
on work, so can I 
request to continue 
working from home as 
my job can be 
performed 100% online? 


The University’s expectation is that staff will return to campus in some form, 
regardless of whether or not their job can be performed online.  Subject to the 
operational requirements of the work area, staff are able to access flexible work 
arrangements as outlined in the Enterprise Agreement.  


Will I need to wear a 
face mask on campus? 


For the majority of our Victorian staff, from 11:59 pm on Friday, 25 February 
2022 masks will no longer required in most indoor settings.    


Masks will only be required indoors in the following circumstances, unless an 
exemption applies: 


• people on public transport, in taxis and rideshare, on planes, and indoors at an 
airport 



https://policy.federation.edu.au/forms/Flexible-Work-Agreement-request-and-checklist.docx

https://policy.federation.edu.au/forms/Flexible-Work-Agreement-request-and-checklist.docx
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Question Answer 


• people working or visiting hospitals, and indoor areas at care facilities 


• workers in hospitality, retail and the court system 


• workers at justice and correctional facilities 


• students in year three or above at primary school 


• workers at early childhood centres and primary schools (masks can be 
removed in secondary school) 


• people working indoors at an event with more than 30,000 people attending 


• in special circumstances, such as if you have COVID-19 or are a close contact 
and you’re leaving home. 


Masks are recommended for other workers serving or facing members of the 
public, such as if you are at reception, meeting guests or serving customers.   


From 26 February 2022, in addition to the requirements set out under public 
health orders, the University has made the following decisions: 


• continue to encourage staff and students to wear masks in the classroom 
environment, particularly when physical distancing cannot be maintained 


• masks will continue to be required in clinical settings, laboratories, workshops, 
and other environments as reflected in local COVIDSafe Plans. 


If you are in a clinical, lab, or other specialist settings, you must wear a mask that 
is of the appropriate standard for the work being done. 


The University encourages and supports the wearing of masks outdoors even if 
this is not required under the current Public Health Order. 


Masks may continue to be worn by staff and students as a personal preference in 
areas where they are not required. Staff and students are advised to bring their 
own masks to campus except where PPE is provided in approved clinical or lab 
settings. 


For our Queensland staff, from 6:00 pm on Friday, 4 March 2022, masks will no 
longer be required in most indoor settings, including workplaces, schools, shops, 
cafes, restaurants and pubs, however the University’s decisions in relation to 
mask wearing in certain settings will be a requirement, where applicable.  


Masks will continue to be required on public transport and in rideshares, as well 
as when visiting airports, prisons and disability and aged care settings. 


All University staff and students who are working or undertaking university and 
TAFE practicals and work integrated learning will be required to comply with mask 
rules (or have a valid exemption) when attending any third-party sites where mask 
rules remain in place.  


I have an underlying 
medical condition that 
makes me more 
vulnerable to COVID-
19.  I am vaccinated but 
what additional 
measures can the 
University put in place 
to assist me to protect 
my health while at 
work? 


The University will make reasonable workplace adjustments for staff with medical 
conditions in accordance with the Workplace Adjustments for Staff with 
Disability Procedure.  


If you would like to request such adjustments, refer to the procedure and make 
contact with your supervisor.  The Wellbeing and Injury Management Consultant 
and your HR Business Partners can also provide guidance and assistance in 
developing a suitable return to work plan. 



https://policy.federation.edu.au/corporate_governance/equity/equal_opportunity/ch03.php

https://policy.federation.edu.au/corporate_governance/equity/equal_opportunity/ch03.php
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Question Answer 


I am a carer for 
someone who has a 
chronic medical 
condition and is 
vulnerable to COVID-
19.  I am anxious about 
how I can return to work 
safely. 


Being anxious about returning to the workplace is understandable and the 
University will work with individual staff to assist them in safely returning to work.  
A range of measures can be considered to support carers of vulnerable people 
return to the workplace.   


Please discuss your individual concerns with your supervisor in the first instance 
or our Wellbeing and Injury Management Consultant or a HR Business Partner. 


I want to return to work 
but I am extremely 
anxious about it, having 
worked from home for 
such a long time.  How 
can the University 
support me? 


The University will work with individual staff to understand their concerns and work 
out what reasonable adjustments may be suitable to assist in facilitating a return 
to campus.  Our Wellbeing and Injury Management Consultant or a HR Business 
Partners can discuss concerns with individual staff and then work collaboratively 
with the staff member and supervisor to formulate an appropriate plan. 


COVID Safe measures in place and how to raise concerns 


What COVIDSafe 
measures are currently 
in place? 


All actions taken by Federation University are at the direction and guidance of 
state and federal governments. 


The University has an overarching COVIDSafe Plan that guides the University’s 
safe return to campus operations.  This is supported by existing HIRACS and 
plans in individual areas that address the specific ways of working in each work 
area. 


Do we have to scan a 
QR Code each time we 
are on campus? 


While check in requirements have been removed in most settings, Universities, 
TAFEs, training and adult education providers must continue to undertake QR 
code check-ins of staff, students and visitors in line with the requirements 
prescribed in the Open Premises Order. 


QR code signage remains in place at these venues and paper records are 
available if the QR code does not work for you.  All our QR codes come from the 
Service Victoria app and Check In Qld app. 


What additional safety 
measures is the 
University taking? 


Additional measures are in place to keep our campuses safe for staff and students 
including: 


• the installation of hand sanitiser stations at prominent places 


• the installation of physical distancing markers in common areas (and density 
limit markings when required) 


• increased cleaning schedules for all campuses, including regular cleaning of 
all high-touch surfaces in common areas, including door handles, light 
switches, stair rails, tabletops in food and retail spaces, flat surfaces and lift 
buttons 


• teaching spaces and common areas supplied with hand sanitiser and alcohol 
wipes to allow staff to wipe down lecterns, IT, AV equipment and benches etc. 
before and after they use these 


• air-conditioning systems in all buildings cleaned, filters replaced and the fresh 
air intake for systems have been enhanced 


• comprehensive ventilation review at all campuses 


• wherever possible, meetings will be held in virtual environments such as via 
MS Teams. 



https://federation.edu.au/staff/working-at-feduni/risk,-health-and-safety/forms-and-templates/docs/staff-only-docs/COVIDSafe-Plan.pdf

https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/BX_sC0YKqxi4Ev3qcB9bko?domain=list.comms.educationupdates.vic.gov.au

https://federation.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=910a8799c3f27683d6756f78c&id=f5cf721cb3&e=6d6866673c

https://federation.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=910a8799c3f27683d6756f78c&id=3b50e9be92&e=6d6866673c
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Question Answer 


What is the University 
doing to ensure the 
workplace is properly 
cleaned? 


The University has very specific cleaning specifications in place with our cleaning 
contractors.  Daily cleaning is occurring in common area across all campuses.  
Toilets are being cleaned every day, twice daily where there are high occupancy 
areas.  Offices are spot checked daily and vacuumed as required.   


Daily touch point cleaning is occurring between 8:00 am and 5:00 pm across all 
campuses, with cleaning staff cycling through buildings at least twice a day. 


Hand sanitiser and disinfecting wipes are available in all offices, meeting rooms 
shared and teaching spaces.  Staff are encouraged to use these to clean surfaces 
and equipment after they have used it at the end of classes, lectures or meetings 
etc. 


Facilities Services are closely monitoring all cleaning activities on campus to 
ensure the cleaning specifications are being met.  Weekly cleaning audits are 
being conducted and weekly meetings with the cleaning contractor are occurring.   


What COVIDSafe 
planning is occurring for 
my individual 
workspace? 


All Deans and Directors have been asked to prepare local COVIDSafe Plans in 
consultation with their Health and Safety Implementations Teams (HSIT). 
To do this they are required to: 


• hold an extraordinary meeting of their School’s or Directorate’s HSIT  


• hold a follow up meeting no later than Wednesday,  
16 February 2022 to address any concerns raised by staff 


• invite all local HSRs to take part in their COVIDSafe planning and encourage 
them to consult with the staff in their designated work group on matters related 
to COVID safety  


• HSRs have been provided with a template to use to help them canvass 
common concerns in relation to COVID safety. 


If you have concerns about COVID safety, please urgently provide these to your 
local HSR so that these can be considered and incorporated into local planning. 


Can I see the OHS plan 
for my workplace? 


The HSR’s and Deans/Directors are currently consulting with staff on the 
development of local COVIDSafe Plans.  Staff will be able to view COVIDSafe 
Plans for their areas once they are finalised. 


Can I keep working from 
home if I don’t feel the 
office where I work is 
safe and I don’t want to 
become infected on 
campus? 


If you have concerns about returning to campus you should discuss these with 
your supervisor or HSR in the first instance.   


The University is making every effort to ensure our workspaces are safe.  Deans 
and Directors are working closely with local HSR’s to develop COVIDSafe Plans 
for individual areas.  Staff are strongly encouraged to contribute to the 
development of these plans. 
Human Resources will work also with individual staff who have concerns about 
returning on campus to identify what reasonable adjustments may be required to 
support your return. 


If I am concerned about 
the safety of my 
workspace, who do I 
raise this with? 


You are able to raise any workplace safety issues with your supervisor or HSR in 
the first instance. 


Will Rapid Antigen Tests 
(RATs) and N95/P2 
masks and other PPE 
be supplied by the 
University? 


The University uses a hierarchy of control when it is managing risks. Eliminating 
risk is the highest level of control in the hierarchy, followed by reducing the risk 
through substitution, isolation and engineering controls, then reducing the risk 
through administrative controls. Reducing the risk through the use of PPE is the 
lowest level of control. 
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Question Answer 


Requirements for RATs and P2/N95 masks may form part of an individual work 
area’s COVIDSafe Plan if they fit within a legitimate workplace risk control 
strategy. 


During the consultation phase for the transition to campus, RAT kits are being 
issued by the Risk, Health and Safety Department in circumstances where testing 
is warranted.  Should individual areas choose to adopt RATs as a risk mitigation 
measure for the longer term, these areas will need to obtain and pay for their own 
kits. 


The work undertaken at the University doesn’t necessitate the use of specialised 
face masks in the main.  Continuing consultation with employees may identify 
some specific situations where special types of respiratory equipment are 
required, such as P2/N95 masks.  Where Deans/Directors agree to requests for 
P2/N95 masks for their particular work area, they will have to negotiate the terms 
and conditions applicable to these masks at a local level. 


Where individual staff members prefer to use these masks for personal or medical 
reasons, they’re free to do so.  In this situation they would normally be at the staff 
member’s expense (unless a reasonable workplace adjustment on the basis of 
disability is required). 


What steps is the 
University taking to 
ensure there is 
adequate ventilation in 
buildings? 


It is important to note that there are no government directions regarding 
mandatory changes to air conditioning systems. Guidelines published by the 
Department of Health and Human Services do suggest that poor ventilation and 
airflow in indoor environments have been suspected to increase the risk of 
transmission of COVID-19. Therefore, to further reduce the risks of transmission 
in indoor spaces the University has conducted audits of its ventilation systems and 
external windows.   


Our maintenance staff are working through every building ensuring that openable 
windows can be opened safely.  Window audits have been completed and any 
resulting maintenance required to windows is underway and expected to be 
completed well before the commencement of higher education classes.   


The audit of our ventilation systems has indicated that generally these are 
providing adequate ventilation.  Some adjustments have been recommended and 
are being implemented.  These adjustments are made by altering the building 
management system settings and are aimed at further reducing risk by increasing 
the amount of outside air and checking that airflows are operating as designed.   


All staff are encouraged to keep doors and windows open where possible.  This is 
not essential but is recommended in high occupancy areas, especially where 
mechanical ventilation does not exist to assist in risk reduction.  


Some areas that don’t have mechanical ventilation systems installed are fully 
reliant upon other measures such as reduced occupancy levels and the opening 
of doors and windows.  Where the area has been deemed as having insufficient 
ventilation for the number of people likely to be in that space, then other measures 
are being implemented such as the provision of portable air purifiers or reduced 
occupancy of those spaces.  


Filters that have been fitted to ventilation systems, whilst adequate, will be 
progressively updated to a higher standard to further help to reduce the risk.  This 
will be important in the winter months when high levels of outside air could result 
in increased thermal discomfort. 


Can the University 
purchase an air purifier 
for my office? 


In most circumstances an air purifier is not warranted.  Where ventilation is poor 
or there are very high numbers of occupants an air purifier may be recommended.  
Purifiers are being delivered to these spaces.  Each work area is conducting 
return to campus OHS consultation meetings and use of air purifiers may be 
considered as part of local COVIDSafe Plans.   
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Question Answer 


If you are in a high-risk category or still have concerns about your work area, 
please contact Property and Infrastructure for further advice. 


I work in an office that is 
not ventilated and 
doesn’t have window 
can I continue working 
from home? 


Most areas of the University will have either sufficient ventilation or an alternative 
solution.  Please contact your manager or supervisor to discuss any specific 
concerns you may have.  The Property and Infrastructure team and our Wellbeing 
and Injury Management Consultant can provide further advice or assist with 
further solutions and any reasonable adjustments that may be required, to support 
you working on campus. 


Are there still density 
limits for workspaces? 


There are no density limits across the University and TAFE mandated by the 
government.  Local COVIDSafe Plans, developed in consultation with HSR’s and 
staff, may include measures to manage occupancies in some cases.  


Will I be advised if there 
is a positive COVID 
case in my work 
area/among my 
students? 


The University will immediately follow up any report of COVID infection by working 
with the person who has tested positive to: 
• obtain details of their presence on campus during their infectious period 
• inform relevant colleagues or students so they can monitor for symptoms and 


get tested if required 
• provide additional cleaning where required 


The details of the person who has COVID-19 will remain confidential. 


What steps do I need to 
take if I test positive to 
COVID-19 or a student 
or staff member reports 
to me that they have 
tested positive to 
COVID-19? 


There is now greater responsibility on the individual to provide notification of a 
positive COVID-19 diagnosis, rather than relying on health authorities.  


Please let us know immediately if you are confirmed or suspected of having 
COVID-19 by calling our hotline on (03) 5122 6300 (8:30 am to 5:00 pm).  


After hours, if you return a positive COVID-19 test, please contact our 
emergency phone number 1800 333 732 so we can put in place cleaning and 
isolation measures 


If you receive a report from a student or staff member please ask them to call the 
University’s hotline.  You should also contact the hotline to make a report.  


The staff on the hotline are trained to take reports and this triggers processes 
across the University to ensure our campuses remain safe. 


Vaccination requirements for staff and students 


Who are our campuses 
open to? 


All our Victorian campuses are open to staff and students who have at least two 
doses of the COVID-19 vaccine or who hold a valid exemption. All staff and 
students must provide evidence of vaccination.  Some staff and students are 
required to have three doses of vaccine in order to work/study in certain settings. 


In Queensland, there are no vaccination requirements for all staff or students, but 
certain industries and high-risk settings must be fully vaccinated such as:  
healthcare workers in hospitals, aged care, disability accommodation, GP office, 
pharmacies, optometrists, dental surgeries, community health clinics and blood 
collection. This was expanded to include schools, kindergartens, childcare 
centres, corrections, detention and airports from 24 January 2022. 


Do I need a third dose 
to be considered fully 
vaccinated to work on 
campus? 


Currently, if you have had at least two doses of an approved COVID-19 vaccine or 
if you hold a valid exemption, you are able to work on campus. 
The Victorian Government has mandated that workers in certain settings are 
required to have a third dose in order to work in their industry.  This mandate 
impacts on Victorian staff and students working or undertaking university and 
TAFE practicals and work integrated learning.  In the following settings, evidence 
of their third vaccine dose must be provided by the following deadlines: 
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Question Answer 


• childcare workers –the deadline is 25 March 2022. 
• healthcare workers – if fully vaccinated on or before 12 September 2021, the 


deadline is 12 March. If fully vaccinated after 12 September 2021, the deadline 
is 29 March 2022. 


• residential aged care facility workers – the deadline is 12 March 2022. 
• in corrections, disability work, emergency services, food distribution, meat and 


seafood processing and hotel quarantine – the deadline is 12 March 2022. 
The mandatory third dose requirements may also apply to other groups within the 
university who are associated with the settings listed above, such as: any staff 
member of Higher Education Schools/TAFE attending those premises for 
teaching, research, workplace assessments, etc. staff working within the Mt Helen 
medical centre staff and students working in clinical settings, such as the Mental 
Health Clinic at SMB or the Rehabilitation Centre at Mt Helen. 
Recently updated advice issued by Australian Technical Advisory Group on 
Immunisation (ATAGI) states that a person will be considered ‘up to date’ with 
their vaccinations if they have had all three doses.   
Staff who are not mandated at this time to have a third dose by a specified date, 
and who haven’t yet had their third dose and are eligible are strongly encouraged 
to make an appointment to bring their vaccinations up to date. 
If you have had your third dose and haven’t already uploaded your information, 
please lodge your updated vaccination certificate following the same processes 
previously followed but select ‘Vaccination Status Registry’. Here are instructions 
for staff. 
If you have concerns about uploading your vaccination information, please contact 
your HR Business Partner to discuss how you may be able to provide the 
necessary information. 
Staff will be notified if there are any further changes to vaccination requirements. 


I am waiting for the 
Novavax vaccine, so 
can I continue working 
from home until I get 
those?  


The Victorian government mandated that staff were required to have at least two 
doses of an approved COVID-19 vaccine by Friday, 26 November 2021 or hold a 
valid exemption.  Staff were asked to provide evidence of this to Human Resource 
by that date. 
Staff members who are waiting to receive the Novavax vaccine will need to 
discuss their situation with their HR Business Partner and decisions on 
appropriate workplace adjustments or other mitigations will be addressed on a 
case-by-case basis. 


Novavax is not currently approved as a third dose vaccine. 


I have a valid medical 
exemption and am not 
vaccinated. What 
measures will be in 
place to support my 
health and safety while 
working? 


If you have an exemption and are unable to be vaccinated, the University will 
endeavour to support you to complete your work in a manner that is reasonable 
and practical and that supports the operational requirements of your role.  The 
University will work with individuals to identify what restrictions and safety 
measures may be required to allow you to continue your work.  


What are my options for 
returning to work if I am 
not vaccinated and I am 
not eligible for a medical 
exemption? 


For Victorian staff, if you are not vaccinated and do not qualify for an exemption 
from being vaccinated are not able to work on campus.  The University will work 
with individuals to understand their concerns regarding vaccination.  Where a staff 
member continues to choose not to be vaccinated, the University will consider 
what, if any alternative options may be available to the staff member regarding 
completing their duties.   
The University may decide to stand unvaccinated staff members aside without 
pay.  These staff members may be able to access annual leave and long service 
leave entitlements for a period if they are stood aside. If a staff member continues 



https://federation.edu.au/news/articles/federation-university-australias-response-to-the-coronavirus#Vaccination_advice_staff

https://federation.edu.au/news/articles/federation-university-australias-response-to-the-coronavirus#Vaccination_advice_staff
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Question Answer 


to choose to remain unvaccinated and the mandates for being vaccinated to work 
on campus remains in place, the University may have to consider terminating the 
staff members employment contract. 


How is the University 
ensuring students who 
attend campus are 
vaccinated?  


All Victorian-based students must submit their vaccination information before 
attending campus. Only students who have had at least two doses of the vaccine 
and those with valid exemptions will be allowed on our premises.  Due to 
government mandates some students will be required to provide evidence of their 
third vaccine dose in order to complete their studies. Other students will be 
contacted to ensure acceptable alternative options are implemented.   
The Student Experience and Administrative Services team are managing student 
vaccination record collection. 


Who is responsible for 
checking if students are 
vaccinated? 


Academics, teaching, professional and general staff are not required to check the 
vaccination status of students. 
Security staff may conduct spot checks of student’s Service Victoria app to ensure 
they have checked in via QR codes. 


Will there be any 
circumstance where an 
unvaccinated student 
will be allowed on 
campus? 


In line with government advice, there are limited exemptions for valid medical 
exemptions and for practical, onsite learning where it is not possible to complete 
these studies remotely.   


Examples of practical onsite learning activities that fit this exemption include some 
workshop-based classes and laboratory practicals (pracs).  


Unvaccinated students (without medical exemption) who attend for practical onsite 
learning must leave the campus as soon as that activity is complete. They cannot 
access seated hospitality services, libraries, fitness centres or shared spaces on 
campus etc. – many of these areas are already asking for vaccination evidence 
from staff, students and the community. 


What if I become aware 
of a student who is not 
vaccinated who has 
been on campus? 


If you have a strong belief that a student who is unvaccinated is using the campus 
beyond practical onsite learning activities (as listed above), you can report this to 
Student Experience and Administrative Services (SEAS) – via email to so that 
follow up can be managed centrally. 
Work Integrated Learning and School staff managing work placements can 
contact the Dean of Students and Registrar directly, if they need to check if any 
students going into work placements are unvaccinated.  


Vaccination status of students is a confidential record that cannot be shared 
generally. 


What action will the 
University take if a 
student is attending 
campus and is 
unvaccinated and 
without an exemption? 


If it is confirmed that a student is attending campus without a valid vaccination 
record or exemption, the University will take appropriate action.  


Will I be advised if I 
have a student in my 
lecture/class who is 
unvaccinated or has a 
medical exemption? 


The vaccination or exemption status of students is a confidential record.  Applying 
existing hygiene and distancing principles, combined with adherence to local 
COVIDSafe Plans will greatly reduce any potential transmission between students 
and staff generally.   
If a student has a medical exemption SEAS, in conjunction with the Risk, Health 
and Safety team will work with the student to put tailored risk management 
strategies in place that will allow the student to continue their studies, but this will 
not be communicated to staff members.  If a student choses to disclose this 
information to you, you must keep this confidential.   
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You are encouraged to discuss any questions you may have with your supervisor in the first instance. 
Alternatively, you can contact your HR Business Partner with any questions. 


Human Resources 
28 February 2022 





		Introduction





See covid19.qld.gov.au for more information on when masks are required.

Additional requirements in clinical labs and specialist settings on campus

In addition to the requirements set out under public health orders, the University has
made the following decisions:

continue to encourage staff and students to wear masks in the classroom
environment, particularly when physical distancing cannot be maintained

masks will continue to be required in clinical settings, laboratories, workshops, and
other environments as reflected in local COVID Safe Plans.

If you are in a clinical, lab, or other specialist settings, you must wear a mask that is of
the appropriate standard for the work being done.

The University encourages and supports the wearing of masks outdoors even if this is
not required under the current Public Health Orders.

Scanning QR codes

While check in requirements have been removed in most settings, Universities, TAFEs,
training and adult education providers must continue to undertake QR code check-ins of
staff, students and visitors in line with the requirements prescribed in the Open Premises
Order.

QR code signage remains in place at these venues and paper records are available if
the QR code does not work for you.  All our QR codes come from the Service Victoria
app and Check In Qld app.

Increased ventilation measures across our campuses

Our Property and Infrastructure team (formerly Facilities Services) has conducted a
comprehensive review of ventilation across our campuses and works are underway at
the moment to improve ventilation, via technical interventions to mechanical and building
automation systems. We have taken immediate steps to maximise ventilation and
provide alternative solutions where necessary, further work will be undertaken to ensure
we can maintain an acceptable level of thermal comfort over the coming weeks. Further
details can be found in the Message from the Director, Property and Infrastructure sent
to all staff yesterday.

Managing student vaccination

We are required by the Victorian Government to confirm the vaccination status of all
students who access our Victorian campuses. Student Experience and Administration
Services are currently coordinating this work to ensure we record whether our students
are fully vaccinated, have a valid exemption or are unvaccinated.

Returning students who do not submit their vaccination status will have their access to
learning resources including Moodle, buildings and libraries cancelled on 4 March.
Commencing students will also not be able to collect their Student ID card until they have
submitted their vaccination status.

The processes involved in managing student vaccination is explained in the FAQs
(attached) to help staff understand the measures we are taking to keep our campuses
safe.

https://www.qld.gov.au/health/conditions/health-alerts/coronavirus-covid-19/current-status/public-health-directions/mandatory-masks
https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/BX_sC0YKqxi4Ev3qcB9bko?domain=list.comms.educationupdates.vic.gov.au
https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/BX_sC0YKqxi4Ev3qcB9bko?domain=list.comms.educationupdates.vic.gov.au
https://federation.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=910a8799c3f27683d6756f78c&id=f5cf721cb3&e=6d6866673c
https://federation.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=910a8799c3f27683d6756f78c&id=f5cf721cb3&e=6d6866673c
https://federation.us20.list-manage.com/track/click?u=910a8799c3f27683d6756f78c&id=3b50e9be92&e=6d6866673c


Staff vaccination

Currently, if you have had at least two doses of an approved COVID vaccine or if you
hold a valid exemption, you are able to work on campus after you’ve lodged evidence in
ESS. Some university employees working in selected industries (e.g. childcare and
healthcare) are required to have received a third dose by set deadlines.

Further detailed information can be found in the Human Resources FAQ.

How we manage positive cases on campus

If you test positive for COVID-19, you must tell us so we can advise others who may
have been in touch with you. Your personal details will remain confidential.

Staff and students must call Federation’s COVID hotline on (03) 5122 6300 (8:30am to
5:00pm) or after hours, call our emergency phone number 1800 333 732.

The government definition of a close contact has changed and our processes have
changed to reflect this. The process that occurs once a report is made, is the following:

A CARE report is generated in the Risk, Health and Safety system, to ensure that
individuals’ medical information remains confidential and is only shared to assist in
following up with affected staff or students

Trained COVID-19 hotline staff from HR review with the staff member or student a
checklist to identify any times they were on campus when they may have been
infectious

We let relevant Dean/s or Director/s know that a staff member or student was
onsite when they may have been infectious, so the Dean, teacher or Director can
contact any staff or students and advise them to monitor for symptoms

Provide additional cleaning of spaces – but a deep clean is no longer required –
and notify Department of Health and Human Services where required.

Providing a healthy and safe campus environment

It’s important to remember that while some staff may not have been on campus and
seen our COVID safety measures for two years – they haven’t gone away:

the installation of hand sanitiser stations at prominent places

physical distancing markers in common areas

increased cleaning schedules for all campuses, including regular cleaning of all high-
touch surfaces in common areas, including door handles, light switches, stair rails,
tabletops in food and retail spaces, flat surfaces and lift buttons

teaching spaces and common areas supplied with hand sanitiser and alcohol wipes to
allow staff and students to wipe down lecterns, IT, AV equipment and benches etc.
before and after they use these

ventilation works underway and air-conditioning systems in all buildings cleaned,
filters replaced and the fresh air intake for systems have been increased

https://federation.edu.au/staff/working-at-feduni/human-resources/toolkit


wherever possible, meetings will continue to be held in virtual environments such as
via MS Teams.

The safety of our staff and students is always paramount and we are confident we can
safely work on campus and give our students the experience they so desperately need.

Our staff are a vital part of the overall campus experience our students expect at
university and TAFE. Therefore, we encourage staff to participate in our safe return to
campus to enliven and invigorate our campuses and our communities. 

 

Stay safe and stay well.

On behalf of the COVID-19 Transition Control Group
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